Halifax and Huddersfield IVC

Minutes of Annual General Meeting

held on Friday 25 October 2019 at 20:00

at Outlane Golf Club

Officers Present:


Phil Daniel, Chair





Sylvia Arnold, Secretary



Ivor Wicks, Treasurer





Janet Winn, ALO

Other Members Present: 

Sarah Walker, Steve Walker, Joan Parkinson, Jan Farthing, Ann Phillips, Terry Gray, Lizzie 
Lowe, Tony Gill, Peter Kirbyson, Ellen Jarrell, Malcolm Arnold, Anthony Fones, Liz 
Farnell, David Smith, David Coventon, Jane Brown, Barrie Yates, Ruth Milner, Ruth 
Mathison, Keith Mellor, Deborah O'Neill, Jenny Marshall, Pauline Bright, Ranjit Arora, 
Patricia Fuller, Kenneth Fairbank, Fraser Thomson, Sandra Burton, Ginny Grealy
1. Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Rosemary Rae, Lisa Brook, Julie Sykes, Sharon Priest and 
Linda Taylor.

2. Minutes of previous AGM held on 26 October 2018

The minutes were approved unanimously as a correct record of proceedings, being proposed 
by Ann Phillips and seconded by Sarah Walker.

3. Matters Arising

Patricia Fuller made reference to arrangements for the monthly newsletter distribution and 
reminded members that she would be happy to collect from the printer's if necessary and 
deliver to another person.


Phil confirmed that the previous year's accounts had been inspected by Keith Mellor and 
found to be in order.

4. Chair's Report

Phil quoted membership figures at last year's AGM compared with those this year (currently 
109 members plus 5 introductory members) and noted that membership levels appeared to 
be holding.



He referred to the AIVC Conference hosted by our club in May as the highlight of the year, 
outlining the various events held over the weekend.  He congratulated Joan on her 
organisation, along with her helpers, and said the Saturday night dinner and dance had been 
enjoyed by many of our own members.


Alternate Wednesday night get-togethers had been forced to move from the White Swan at 
Outlane when the pub decided it would no longer be opening on a Wednesday evening, and 
the venue had moved again to the Old Golf House, once other locations identified had 
been eliminated.  The Old Golf House had quickly proved very popular for the first and third 
Wednesdays.  With numbers dwindling at the Head of Steam on the second and fourth 
Wednesdays, this had been discontinued, opening up two Wednesdays per month to 
other events organised by individual members.  A 'fifth Wednesday' meal was organised at 
varying locations on months with an additional Wednesday.  The monthly meal and chat at 
Julio's in Halifax continued to be well supported, and other Sunday bar nights had been 
organised by Liz Farnell in Halifax.

A good number of short breaks had been organised by members during the year, including 
trips to Barcelona, Keukenhof Gardens, Eastbourne and Rothbury, with further trips planned 
to Prague, Paignton, Budapest and a return to Keukenhof.

Our club had been contacted by York IVC with a view to sharing events, and a few of our 
members had visited their bar night in March.

Our own club diary included regular events such as Friday brunch, Sunday lunch, organ 
concerts, Coffee Plus, singing and Ginny's live events, with barbeques and garden parties 
again proving popular.  The club depended on members organising and attending events, and 
Phil thanked all those who had contributed.

The committee had met six times during the year, and Phil thanked the committee for their 
work, noting that three members would be standing down this year from the committee, 
Fraser having completed five consecutive years, first as Newsletter Editor and more recently 
as IT Officer.  Although not on the committee, Julie Sykes had continued to perform the 
important task of compiling the monthly newsletter.

5. Treasurer's Report

Ivor presented an Income and Expenditure Account for the past year for both deposit and 
current accounts, both attached to the file copy of the minutes.  He drew attention to the 
current account closing balance of £1186.10, but added that unpresented cheques would 
reduce this balance to £671. Ranjit Arora queried which items were included under 
'Sundries' (£120.99).  Without a close scrutiny of the accounts, it was considered likely that 
website costs and the purchase of a treasurer's briefcase were included in this figure.


Approval of the accounts was proposed by Janet Winn, seconded by Barrie Yates, and 
passed unanimously.


Phil noted that Keith Mellor had kindly agreed to once again formally examine the club's 
accounts for the past year.

6. Subscription Rates 2019-20

 The Treasurer explained that membership rates had been artificially reduced in the last two 
years to lower the club's reserves; reserves were now considered to be at a more acceptable 
level and so the proposed new rates provided a closer reflection of costs.  He proposed a 
membership rate of £10 per member for the coming year, with an additional cost of £16 for 
those wishing to receive printed copies of newsletters and other documents.  This would also 
allow for higher conference and postage costs next year.


The new membership rate/additional cost was proposed by Joan Parkinson, seconded by Liz 
Farnell and approved unanimously.

7. Proposed Constitutional Amendments

The following motions submitted by members were introduced and discussed.


Proposal 1:  Received from Joan Parkinson


Article 1.  Current wording: “The name of the Club shall be 'The Halifax and Huddersfield 
Inter-Varsity Club', hereinafter referred to as 'the Club'.”


Propose to change to: “The name of the Club shall be 'The Halifax and Huddersfield IVC', 
hereinafter referred to as 'the Club'.”


This change of name should be applied throughout the constitution wherever reference is 
made to the Club's name.

Joan suggested that with the change of name at national level, this should be reflected at 
local level, as used already on our website.  There is no obligation on clubs to use the term 
'Inter-Varsity Club' or 'IVC' in their title, though a club must make it clear in their publicity 
that they belong to the AIVC if this is not clear in its title.  Many clubs retain the wording 
'IVC in their title.  Even outside AIVC, she argued, there is a trend towards the use of shorter 
names using initials rather than a longer title.


Pauline Bright commented that an undefined title such as 'IVC' might be offputting to 
outsiders, and Ruth Mathison added that people often ask what 'IVC' stands for.  



The motion as presented was put to the vote, proposed by Joan Parkinson and seconded by 
Steve Walker.  The motion was carried, with two against, one abstention and all others in 
favour.

Proposal 2:  Received from Joan Parkinson


Article 2b.  Current wording: “To provide facilities for visitors or temporary residents from 
other Inter-Varsity Clubs, in accordance with the Reciprocal Agreement of the Association 
of Inter-Varsity Clubs.”


Propose to change to:  “To provide facilities for visitors or temporary residents from other 
Inter-Varsity Clubs, in accordance with the Reciprocal Agreement of the Association of 
IVC's.”


This change of name should be applied throughout the constitution wherever reference is 
made to the national association.

Joan explained the rationale behind her proposal, stating that a decision had been made at a 
previous AIVC conference to change the name to AIVC rather than 'Association of Inter-
Varsity Clubs', and it should therefore be referred to as such in our constitution.

Ivor Wicks asked whether the references to 'Inter-Varsity Clubs' and 'Association of Inter-
Varsity Clubs' should also be amended to 'IVC's' and 'AIVC' respectively.  A vote was taken 
on amending the proposal as follows, proposed by Ivor Wicks and seconded by Joan 
Parkinson.  


Article 2b.  Current wording: “To provide facilities for visitors or temporary residents from 
other Inter-Varsity Clubs, in accordance with the Reciprocal Agreement of the Association 
of Inter-Varsity Clubs.”

Propose to change to:  “To provide facilities for visitors or temporary residents from other 
IVC's, in accordance with the Reciprocal Agreement of the Association of AIVC.”


This change of name should be applied throughout the constitution wherever reference is 
made to the national association.


The proposal to amend the motion was carried by a majority, with no objections and two 
abstentions.

A vote was taken on the amended motion, proposed by Joan Parkinson and seconded by 
Janet Winn. The motion as amended was carried, with no objections and one abstention.

Proposal 3:  Received from Phil Daniel


Proposal to amend Article 35 to remove the words “joint members” to reflect that the club 
no longer has joint members.

Current wording: “At all General Meetings of the Club every full member present shall be 
entitled to one vote on every motion, with joint members having one vote each and, in case 
of an equality of vote, the Chairman shall have a casting vote.”  


Propose to change to: “At all General Meetings of the Club every full member present shall 
be entitled to one vote on every motion and, in case of an equality of vote, the Chairman 
shall have a casting vote.”


Phil explained that a decision had been taken at the Club's AGM in 2016 to remove the 
category of Joint Members, and an amendment was agreed mainly with reference to Article 
10.  Whilst Article 10 had been amended in the published Constitution, no amendment was 
made to Article 35.  This appeared to be a genuine oversight in implementation, but as the 
Constitution had been circulating in its current format since 2016, he considered it 
appropriate to 
propose this additional change.


The motion was proposed by Phil Daniel, seconded by David Coventon and carried 
unanimously.
8.
Election of Committee 2019-20

The Secretary stated that the following members had chosen to stand down from their 
existing posts at the end of the current year:

Ivor Wicks, Treasurer


Fraser Thomson, IT Officer


Jan Farthing, Member without Portfolio


Joan Parkinson, Member without Portfolio

In addition, Ann Phillips was due to stand down from her post of Membership Secretary, 
having completed three years in post, but in the absence of any other nominations had 
agreed to stand for a further year.

All other committee members were restanding in their previous posts, with the exception of 
a new nomination for Liz Farnell.  Julie Sykes had agreed to act as Newsletter Editor for a 
further year but would not be on the committee.

Nominations to committee posts for the year 2019-20 were as follows:

Chair



Phil Daniel


Secretary


Sylvia Arnold


Treasurer


Joan Parkinson


Association Liaison Officer
Janet Winn


Membership Secretary
Ann Phillips


IT Officer


Sarah Walker


Publicity Officer

Sylvia Arnold


Member without Portfolio
Patricia Fuller


Member without Portfolio
Liz Farnell


The above nominations to committee were proposed en bloc by Barrie Yates, seconded by 
Terry Gray and approved unanimously.


The Chair pointed out that a Newsletter Editor will be needed next year.

9. Christmas Card Charity Scheme

The Chair said that the committee had discussed the scheme again this year and agreed that 
it remained appropriate for those members who wish to participate.  He explained how the 
scheme runs, allowing members to pass on Christmas wishes to their friends in IVC by 
means of a greeting in the January newsletter (issued just before Christmas) in lieu of 
sending cards.  Participants are invited to make a charity donation and nominate a local 
charity, with the final beneficiary chosen by the committee.  Full details would appear in 
the next newsletter.

10. Any other business

Patricia Fuller thanked all who had contributed to her sponsored haircut, which she said had 
raised a total of £1625 for the local children's hospice.


Tony Gill asked how many new members had joined within the past year, and what was 
covered by the 'Publicity' item in the club accounts.  Phil estimated that following a number 
of resignations last year, we had welcomed ten new members within the year (including 
current introductory members).  This would require verification.  The main expenditure 
under 'Publicity' had been the printing of 200 leaflets, based on a generic design by AIVC 
and customised to our club.  An item had appeared about this in the newsletter, and a number 
of members had assisted with distribution locally.  A few leaflets were still available.


Ranjit Arora asked how she can access the club website.  Other members indicated that they 
also needed log-in details or other assistance.  Sarah Walker, newly appointed IT Officer, 
explained that members needed to go the the log-in page, enter their email address and click 
on 'Forgotten Password'; a password would then be sent by email.  She would assist any 
members who needed help individually.  Phil urged members to contact Sarah if they needed 
help and said he did not want members to be deterred from adding events to the diary 
because of IT issues.

11. Forthcoming Events

Anthony Fones said all places were now taken for the Christmas Dinner at the Cedar Court 
Hotel on 15 December, but he was looking to increase the number of places; he encouraged 
members to book by the deadline of 8 November.


Patricia Fuller mentioned a performance of “Dick and Lottie” at the LBT on 8 November, 
details of which had been circulated by email.


Sarah Walker said she had had to cancel her Beetle Drive due to having insufficient numbers 
by the room booking deadline; members had since expressed disappointment.  Sarah and 
Ginny 
Grealy stressed the importance of booking events by the deadline, and preferably 
well before the deadline.

Phil reminded members that the deadline for the November newsletter was in two days' 
time.  


Members were reminded that subscriptions were now due and could be paid following the 
meeting.  Phil asked members to complete a form if there were changes to published 
information or any other personal details.

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was closed at 9:20 pm.

